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SUMMARY 
 
The House Safety and Civil Affairs Committee Amendment to HB 84 would allow any federal 
Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services-approved or DOH-approved healthcare facility 
accrediting organization to serve as the basis for licensure renewal of a freestanding birth center. 
 
     Synopsis of Bill  
 
House Bill 84 amends the Public Health Act to provide for the licensure of free standing birth 
centers in New Mexico by the DOH. 

 
The bill adds “freestanding birth center” to the list of other health facilities included in the Act, 
which also provides for licensing fees, hearing processes, and other oversight functions. 

 
The bill adds language to the Act that to be licensed by DOH, a freestanding birth center would 
have to be accredited by the Commission for Accreditation of Birth Centers or its successor. 
 
FISCAL IMPLICATIONS  



House Bill 84/aHSCAC – Page 2 
 
 
HSD reports that the Medicaid program already pays for the professional services that take place 
in a birthing center such as the delivery, some supplies, and services to the newborn. 
 
HSD further reports that the Medicaid program has not covered facility charges for freestanding 
birth centers because the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) requires that the 
state must license such facilities in order for the Medicaid program to cover the facility costs. 
 
A freestanding birth center would become eligible for Medicaid coverage of facility costs when 
licensed. HSD reports no financial impact because of the small number of Medicaid recipients 
who choose to have the birth occur in a freestanding birth center and because birthing center 
deliveries are significantly lower compared to in-hospital deliveries: $1,250 versus $3,000. 
 
DOH’s Division of Health Improvement would license, survey and oversee compliance with the 
regulations. DOH reports there are three birth centers. Until more birth centers are operating, the 
department should be able to absorb the increased workload with existing staff and  resources.  
 
SIGNIFICANT ISSUES 
 
Currently no licensure is required to operate a freestanding birth center in New Mexico.  
 
In the absence of a licensing authority, HSD has not enrolled the centers as Medicaid providers.  
 
DOH notes licensure would require a standard of care to ensure the health and safety of patients.  
 
PERFORMANCE IMPLICATIONS 
 
HSD is a member of a workgroup to develop licensing standards for freestanding birth centers. 
 
ADMINISTRATIVE IMPLICATIONS  
 
DOH would administer the application and licensure process for freestanding birth centers.   
 
HSD would amend the Medicaid state plan to cover freestanding birth centers facility costs. 
 
TECHNICAL ISSUES 
 
DOH reports there are now other nationally recognized healthcare facility accrediting 
organizations serving the same function as the Joint Commission on Accreditation of Health 
Care Organizations and Amercian Osteopathic Association. As such, DOH suggests eliminating 
specific references to these accreditating bodies (Page 5 and 6, Section F) and replacing with 
language that would allow any Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services and NM DOH-
approved healthcare facility accrediting organization to serve as the basis for licensure renewal. 
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